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Changes affecting consultation – general overview 
Summary of the issues/opportunities the reforms were designed to address 

The Local Government Act 2002 includes a number of requirements to consult, most of which previously specified use of the special consultative procedure (SCP).  This is a set process involving a number of prescribed steps, each of which must be followed (as a minimum).  

In terms of mandatory use of the SCP, the legislation provided no scope for flexibility, meaning:

· as a minimum, councils had to follow all of the requirements in the SCP (as well as the principles of consultation);

· use of the SCP may have been out of proportion with some proposals and decisions, or be required even when councils have limited discretion over the detail of the proposal;

· councils were required to run a full SCP even when they knew, from initial engagement exercises, that there was unlikely to be much public interest or many submissions; and

· councils could not use other consultation or engagement techniques instead, or had to use them in addition to the SCP.

The SCP predates the Local Government Act 2002, and had not kept pace with technological opportunities and changing community expectations about engagement with their council.  For example, it involved a formal process based around traditional formats of issuing public notices in newspapers, plus written submissions and speaking in front of the council (with the right to a hearing dependent on having made a written submission).

Summary of the reforms and general points to note

The changes to the Act provide councils with more flexibility about how they consult, in order to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of consultation.  The changes do not remove the need to consult.

In most circumstances, the consultation processes used will be up to councils – based around what works for them and their communities.  However, these processes will need to give effect to, and comply with, section 82 (principles of consultation).  In addition, certain information requirements apply to provide a basis for consultation as specified in new section 82A. 

Overall, this means councils are able to use a wider variety of consultation techniques that may be better suited to different people/communities (e.g. less formal; using new technology) and/or are proportionate to different proposals/decisions.  The benefits of this could be that a broader range of people are encouraged to make their views known; and/or decisions on relatively minor matters can be made more quickly. 
Ideally, elected member commitments and community preferences about consultation approaches and techniques will be reflected in the new significance and engagement policy (section 76AA).  This is part of the purpose of policy. It should be noted that there are other Acts that require the use of the special consultative procedure.  The amendments to the Local Government Act 2002 have not changed this.  (It will be for other government agencies, and their Ministers, to consider whether more flexibility would be appropriate in their legislation, on a case by case basis.)

However, the changes to the special consultative procedure itself do affect other legislation that refers explicitly to the SCP and/or to section 83 of the Local Government Act 2002.  This means councils will need to follow the amended process in section 83 regardless of which legislation instructs them to consult in this manner.
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